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  SPECIAL MEETING 

OF THE SAN MARINO CITY COUNCIL 
  FRIDAY, APRIL 24, 2020 AT 8:30 A.M. 

LOCATION CHANGED TO 
SAN MARINO CENTER 

1800 HUNTINGTON DRIVE 
SAN MARINO, CA 91108 

 
The City of San Marino appreciates your attendance.  Citizens’ interest provides the 
Council with valuable information regarding issues of the community. 
 
Regular Meetings are held on the 2nd Wednesday of every month at 6:00 p.m.  Typically, 
Adjourned Meetings are held on the last Friday of every month at 8:30 a.m. 
 
In compliance with the American Disabilities Act, any person with a disability who 
requires a modification or accommodation in order to participate in a meeting should 
contact the City Clerk’s Office at (626) 300-0705 prior to the meeting. 
 

PURSUANT TO EXECUTIVE ORDER N-29-20 
Members of the City Council may teleconference into the meeting without noticing 
each teleconference location from which a member will be participating in a public 
meeting. 

 
CORONAVIRUS DISEASE (COVID-19) ADVISORY 

As a precaution to protect both staff, our constituents, and elected officials, the City is 
asking members of the public to follow the California Department of Health’s Guidance 
on Mass Gatherings when deciding whether to attend this meeting.  All seating in the 
Council meeting will be spaced by at least six feet to allow for minimizing close contact, 
as recommended by the State guidelines.  Although public access to the meeting in 
person will be allowed, if you are sick or identify yourself as being “higher risk” based on 
the CDC’s guidelines, you may wish to watch or listen to the meeting from home, or 
provide input electronically.  
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Members of the public may observe and offer comment at this meeting telephonically or 
otherwise electronically: 
 

1) Public comment will be accepted by email to cityclerk@cityofsanmarino.org 
before or during the meeting, prior to the close of public comment on an item, 
to be read by the City Clerk during public comment. Lengthy public comment 
may be summarized in the interest of time.  
 

2) Public comment will be accepted electronically via the zoom.us teleconference 
module. 

 
If you are an individual with a disability and need a reasonable modification or 
accommodation pursuant to the Americans with Disabilities Act (“ADA”) please contact 
the City Clerk via email at cityclerk@cityofsanmarino.org or by phone at (626) 300-
0705 prior to the meeting for assistance. 
 
How to participate in the meeting from home: 
 

1) Via Computer for Video Streaming:  
Website: https://zoom.us/j/92007905210  
Meeting ID: 920 0790 5210 
 

2) Via Phone for Audio Only: 
Phone Number: (669) 900-9128 
Meeting ID: 920 0790 5210 

 
3) Submit Public Comments via email: 

Email: cityclerk@cityofsanmarino.org  
 
CALL TO ORDER   
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
ROLL CALL: Council Member Huang, Council Member Jakubowski, Council 

Member Talt, Vice Mayor Ude, and Mayor Shepherd Romey  
 
POSTING OF AGENDA 
 
The special meeting agenda is posted 24 hours prior to each special meeting at the 
following locations: City Hall, 2200 Huntington Drive, the Crowell Public Library, 1890 
Huntington Drive, and the Recreation Department, 1560 Pasqualito Drive.  The special 
meeting agenda is also posted on the City’s website: http://www.cityofsanmarino.org.  
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
The City welcomes public input.  Members of the public may address the City Council 
by completing a public comment card and giving it to the City Clerk prior to the 
meeting.  At this time, the public may address the City Council on items that are not on 
the agenda. Pursuant to state law, the City Council may not discuss or take action on 
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issues not on the meeting agenda (Government Code Section 54954.2).  The Mayor 
reserves the right to place limits on duration of comments.  Staff may be asked to follow 
up on such items.   
 
  
 NEW BUSINESS  
 
 

1. UPDATE ON CITY RESPONSE TO THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC 
(FIRE DEPARTMENT) 
 
Recommendation: Staff recommends that the City Council receive and file the 
April 24, 2020 report on the City’s response to the COVID-19 Pandemic. 
 

2. APPROVAL OF AN APPROPRIATION IN THE AMOUNT OF 
$96,930 FROM GENERAL FUND RESERVES TO ACCOUNT FOR 
COVID-19 EMERGENCY RESPONSE (FINANCE DEPARTMENT) 
 
Recommendation: Staff recommends that the City Council appropriate $66,930 
from the General Fund Reserves to Account No. 101-08-4376-0000 (Materials & 
Supplies-COVID-19) to purchase emergency supplies for COVID-19 
transmission mitigation on an as-needed basis; and appropriate $30,000 from the 
General Fund Reserves to Account No. 103-34-4004-0019 (Overtime-COVID-
19) for personnel costs. 
 

3. DISCUSSION AND DIRECTION REGARDING PROPOSAL FOR RE-
ENVISIONED RECREATION PROGRAMMING (COMMUNITY 
SERVICES DEPARTMENT) 
 
Recommendation: Staff recommends that the City Council direct staff to 
incorporate Phase 1 of the re-envisioning proposal, as discussed and supported 
by the City Council on April 24, 2020, into the Community Services 
Department’s FY 2020-21 Draft Budget. 
 

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS OR PUBLIC WRITINGS DISTRIBUTED 
 
This is an opportunity to announce any written communications pertaining to the City 
received by members of the City Council.  All public writings distributed by the City of 
San Marino to at least a majority of the City Council regarding any item on this agenda 
will be made available at the Public Counter at City Hall located at 2200 Huntington 
Drive, San Marino, California 91108. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Dated:   April 20, 2020     EVA HETER 
Posted:   April 20, 2020     CITY CLERK 
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STRATEGIC PLAN CRITICAL SUCCESS FACTORS 
 
 Engaged and Connected Residents 
 Efficient, Responsive, and Effective City Services 
 Safe Community 
 Fiscally Responsible and Transparent City Government 
 
BACKGROUND  
 
On March 17, 2020, the City Council proclaimed a local emergency due to the COVID-19 
pandemic. The federal government, State of California, Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors, 
and the Los Angeles County Health Officer have also taken action to declare public health 
emergencies. On March 19, 2020, both the County and State issued “Stay at Home” orders. The 
County’s current order is in effect through May 15, 2020, and the State’s order is in effect until 
further notice. 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
The City of San Marino’s response to the COVID-19 pandemic has been forward leaning. The 
City has made every effort to provide a coordinated response to ensure resident and employee 
safety while still providing essential City services. While our overall response efforts have been 
managed by the City Manager’s Office and the Fire Department, each City department has played 
an active role in the development and execution of new policies and procedures, both in response 
to orders from the County Health Officer and State of California, and based on the specific needs 
of our own community. The City’s Executive Team meets daily to coordinate efforts, update each 
other on conversations with other agencies, discuss necessary changes or adaptations to our City 
services and procedures, and proactively plan for the weeks and months ahead.  
 

TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM:  Marcella Marlowe, Ph.D., City Manager 
 
BY:  M. D. Rueda, Fire Chief 
  Amanda Fowler, Community Engagement Manager 
 
DATE:  April 24, 2020 
 
SUBJECT: UPDATE ON CITY RESPONSE TO THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC 

Gretchen Shepherd Romey, Mayor 
Ken Ude, Vice Mayor 

Steven W. Huang, DDS, Council Member 
Susan Jakubowski, Council Member 

Steve Talt, Council Member 
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More information on each department’s specific actions to date are provided below, and we 
anticipate providing you with similar updates on a regular basis as this emergency continues to 
unfold.  
 
City Manager’s Office - Citywide Communications and Coordination  
 The City Manager’s Office has been working in coordination with the Fire Department, other 

City departments, community partners like SMUSD and the Huntington, and Mayor Shepherd 
Romey to prioritize effective and helpful communication to the community. These efforts 
include the following: 

 
o Direct email messages 

These messages focus on explaining key updates from LA County and other agencies, and 
the impact on San Marino City services, residents, and businesses. 

 
o Daily social media posts on Facebook and Twitter 

The City is using its newly launched social media pages to post critical information and 
share helpful resources from other verified agencies. 

 
o Daily website updates 

The City’s website acts as an up-to-date, accurate clearinghouse for information. There is 
a newsfeed of all official communications sent out by the City linked to in the emergency 
alert on the homepage, as well as a dedicated webpage at 
www.cityofsanmarino.org/coronavirus that explains how City services are being handled, 
provides links to other agencies involved in the COVID-19 response, and answers 
Frequently Asked Questions.  

 
o Video resources 

The City launched an effort to communicate with San Marino residents via video in order 
to provide a more personal way of connecting during this difficult period of social 
distancing. These videos are being promoted via emails and social media but are also 
archived at www.cityofsanmarino.org/coronavirus/videos.php. 

 
o Texting with COVIDSMS platform 

Most recently, the City partnered with COVIDSMS, a texting platform created by a team 
of college students, including San Marino resident Serena Wang, and we are now able to 
send out COVID-specific alerts and news via text to anyone who has subscribed. You can 
subscribe by texting 91108 to (888) 414-5539.  

 
 The City Manager’s Office has also focused on coordination with other local cities and the 

County, as well as staying appraised of all state and federal actions that will impact San Marino, 
through attendance on all regional, county, state, and federal briefings and coordinating calls.  

 
Fire Department 
 The City’s Emergency Operations Center (EOC) was activated on March 16, 2020 in 

response to the COVID-19 outbreak.  The EOC is the central command and control facility 
for carrying out emergency management and ensuring the continuity of operation.   
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 Working closely with the Community Services Department, the Fire Department launched 

the Resident Support Hotline to provide information and assistance to San Marino residents. 
The support hotline is staffed during business hours by part-time staff members from 
Community Services and supervised and trained by Fire Department staff in the EOC. 

 
 The Fire Department coordinated with the Finance Department, Community Services 

Department, and the County of Los Angeles EOC for procurement of personal protective 
equipment (PPE) for City employees, and have trained them on proper usage.  

 
 The Department developed the Disease Pandemic Annex of the Emergency Operations Plan, 

which was approved by City Council on April 8, 2020. 
 

 Lastly, the Fire and Community Services Department started the delivery of Disaster 
Emergency Kits that were planned to be distributed during the Senior Living Series Disaster 
Preparedness course in May.   

 
Police Department 
 The Police Department has implemented a number of changes internally to reduce the 

likelihood that COVID-19 will impact the Department’s ability to continue to provide 
exceptional police services in the coming months. These changes include: 

 
o Modifying schedules for Detective and Records personnel to limit employee-to-employee 

exposure.  
 

o Providing each employee with appropriate PPE and ensuring there is an adequate supply 
of soap at washing stations and hand sanitizer throughout the station and encouraging 
staff to wear a surgical or cloth mask when not in their immediate workspace.  

 
o Checking temperatures at the beginning of each shift to ensure no one is exhibiting any 

COVID-19 symptoms.  
 
o Sanitizing police cars three times per week.  

 
 The Department has restricted front lobby access to walk-in emergencies where police 

presence is needed to preserve life or property, custody exchanges, legally required check 
ins with law enforcement, and other necessary police-related matters that may arise.  
 

 The Department also began accepting non-emergency reports over the phone. These include 
late reported thefts, missing or lost items, minor crimes that occurred over 30 days prior to 
reporting, non-injury traffic collisions, and other non-emergency type calls that do not require 
immediate police response. 
 

 The Department has worked with the SMUSD to coordinate security issues at our schools 
through patrol of facilities and messaging with the District. 
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 Lastly, the Police Chief is actively coordinating with all law enforcement agencies within LA 

County and specifically the San Gabriel Valley to stay aware of all issues impacting law 
enforcement and crime in the County, including discussions of best practices, enforcement 
posture, and challenges faced. Statewide coordination through the California Police Chiefs 
Association is also a priority.  

 
Finance Department 
 The Finance Department established emergency accounting measures for all COVID-19 

related expenses to track materials, supplies, and staff time in an attempt to secure mutual 
aid and reimbursement. 
 

 The Department worked to ensure that the City could qualify for disaster assistance by 
completing and working with Council to adopt the Cal OES Form 130 – Designation of 
Applicant’s Agent Resolution for Non-State Agencies.  
 

 Staff continues to vigilantly monitor, research, and join various webinars regarding disaster 
funding from the state and federal government.  
 

 In response to the limited public access to City Hall, the Finance Department led the 
development and launch of additional online payment options on the City’s website for 
various City services. 

 
Human Resources 
 Human Resources worked closely with the City Manager’s Office and the City Employees 

Association to develop and execute the revised, reduced work schedule for employees and 
developed an Emergency Telecommuting Policy in anticipation of any potential telecommuting 
needs.  
 

 Human Resources has been working closely with employees and management to 
communicate information to all City personnel regarding the COVID-19 pandemic.  HR staff 
has provided employees with information on social distancing protocols, proper hygiene in 
the workplace, the Family First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA), the expansion to the 
Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA), and the new Emergency Paid Sick Leave.   
 

 New forms have been developed to track the use of the Emergency Paid Sick Leave and the 
expansion to FMLA.   
 

 Finally, Human Resources has developed and distributed new safety protocols to all 
employees for monitoring COVID-19 symptoms, and developed a Self-Certification form for 
employees that have completed self-isolation due to COVID-19. 

 
Planning and Building Department 
 Staff presented an Urgency Ordnance for the City Council’s consideration at the April 8, 

2020 City Council Meeting regarding the suspension of certain penalties and fees and 
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extensions to Planning Commission approvals and building permits for 90 days. The ordnance 
also included a provision to suspend evictions for residential and commercial tenants.   
 

 Staff is currently working on an amendment to this ordinance that would authorize the 
Planning and Building Director to relax certain sign and business use regulations. 
 

 Staff has also been reaching out to local businesses to support them during this unprecedented 
time. Some specific actions taken include: 

 
o Walking both commercial areas weekly to lend a helping hand and to remind businesses 

of City resources.  
 

o Providing our local businesses with resources directly on our website, including updated 
information regarding loans offered by other entities during this time of crisis. 

 
o Promoting a running list of businesses that remain open and encouraging residents to 

support them via social media campaigns like the Great American Takeout. 
 

o On April 13, 2020, staff and community member Shelley Boyle held a Zoom meeting on 
the best use of social media for local businesses and briefly highlighted various financial 
support systems for businesses.   

 
Parks and Public Works Department 
 Parks and Public Works staff have prioritized maintenance to focus on publicly accessible 

areas only and urgent traffic safety maintenance issues. 
 

 Staff has been keeping Lacy Park open, clean, and safe for visitors by: 
 

o Enforcing social distancing with educational signage and revised operational practices like 
reducing excess restroom capacity and initiating one-way directional paths of travel on 
the loop roads.  
 

o Monitoring attendance on a daily basis to ensure we are not experiencing crowds that do 
not support social distancing protocols.  

 
o Initiating expanded cleaning and deeper-sanitation of park facilities and furniture. 

 
 Parks and Public Works has converted the traditional paper-based public construction bidding 

process to an online process at no additional cost to the City, allowing the City to continue 
essential projects. 

 
 Lastly, staff has continued with the implementation of this year’s capital improvement plan, 

including the anticipated early completion of the Lacy Park rose arbor, replacement of the 
fire station apparatus bay doors, and the commencement of rehabilitating 59 city streets next 
month. 
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Community Services Department 
 The Community Services Department has developed several programs to assist residents 

during Safer at Home orders, and is continuing to expand programming options.  
 

 The Department launched a Virtual Recreation site, which is available on the City website at 
https://www.cityofsanmarino.org/virtual_recreation.php. 
 

 The Crowell Public Library introduced curbside pickup for Library patrons, and has multiple 
e-books, audiobooks, and magazines available for download on the Library’s digital resource 
page at: 

https://www.cityofsanmarino.org/library/digital_resources/index.php. 
 
 Most recently, the Department launched a weekly Virtual Community Services Guide, which 

lists “live” virtual programs and events the Department is hosting for the upcoming week. 
 
 Community Services Department personnel have worked closely with the Fire Department 

to staff the EOC and the Resident Support Hotline.  
 
FISCAL IMPACT AND PROCUREMENT REVIEW 
 
This report possesses no fiscal impact and requires no procurement review. 
 
LEGAL REVIEW 
 
The City Attorney’s office has reviewed this staff report and approved as to form. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
Staff recommends that the City Council receive and file this report.  If the City Council concurs 
with staff’s recommendation, an appropriate motion would be: 
 
“I move to receive and file the April 24, 2020 report on the City’s response to the COVID-19 
Pandemic.”  
 
ATTACHMENTS  
 
None. 
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STRATEGIC PLAN CRITICAL SUCCESS FACTORS 
 
• Efficient, Responsive, and Effective City Services 
• Safe Community 
• Fiscally Responsible and Transparent City Government 
 
BACKGROUND  
 
On March 4, 2020, Governor Gavin Newsom declared a State of Emergency to make additional 
resources available, formalize emergency actions already underway across multiple state agencies 
and departments, and help the state prepare for a broader spread of COVID-19. That same day, 
the Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors and the Los Angeles County Health Officer 
declared a local health emergency in response to the increased spread of COVID-19 across the 
County. 
 
On March 17, 2020, the City Council declared a local emergency in response to the COVID-19 
pandemic.  The proclamation of local emergency allows the City Manager, who also is the 
Director of Emergency Services, greater authority to procure items deemed necessary in 
response to the COVID-19 pandemic. 
 
The purpose of this report is to share the actions taken by the Finance Department to 
appropriately document costs related to the COVID-19 response, inform the City Council of 
procurement actions taken by the City Manager/Director of Emergency Services within the scope 

TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM:  Marcella Marlowe, Ph.D., City Manager 
 
BY:  Paul Chung, Finance Director 

Mark Siegfried, Accounting Manager/Controller 
 
DATE:  April 24, 2020 
 
SUBJECT: APPROVAL OF AN APPROPRIATION IN THE AMOUNT OF 

$96,930 FROM GENERAL FUND RESERVES TO ACCOUNT FOR 
COVID-19 EMERGENCY RESPONSE 

Gretchen Shepherd Romey, Mayor 
Ken Ude, Vice Mayor 

Steven W. Huang, DDS, Council Member 
Susan Jakubowski, Council Member 

Steve Talt, Council Member 
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of her responsibilities, and request an appropriation of funds to cover current and future 
expenses. 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
On March 15, 2020, the Finance Department established a cost center for all COVID-19 related 
expenses to track procurement of materials, supplies, and staff time associated with this 
emergency for future reimbursement. The proclamation of a local emergency allows the State to 
provide mutual aid to local agencies, including personnel, equipment, and other available 
resources, to assist during the local emergency.  
 
As of April 15, 2020, the City has incurred $9,168 of materials and supplies expenses related to 
COVID-19. These expenditures utilized the proper procurement process and are within the City 
Manager’s regular purchasing authority for purchases under $30,000. Table 1 below breaks out 
expenses already reported to City Council and new expenses that have occurred.  
 

 
 
On the personnel expenses related to COVID-19, the City has incurred $7,713 in overtime costs, 
primarily for the Fire Captain for day-to-day responsibility of the City’s EOC operations. All personnel 
expenses activity is being logged into Federal Emergency Management Agency’s (FEMA) activity 
log Incident Command System (ICS) Form 214 for future reimbursement. 
 
As of April 15, 2020, total operating budget expenses which includes materials, supplies, and 
personnel costs are $16,881. However, since this was not a contemplated expense when the FY 
2019-20 budget was adopted, an appropriation from the General Fund Reserves is warranted and 
is recommended by staff. 
 
FISCAL IMPACT & PROCUREMENT REVIEW 
 
Staff has analyzed COVID-19 expenses and prepared an estimated budget on Table 2 below:  
 

Costs Vendor Description Expense Type
4,406$       Life Assist PPE: Disinfectant, latex gloves Reported to CC 4/08/2020

1,547$       Life Assist & Lionheart Safety PPE: Gloves, gowns, sanitary wipes New Expense

1,737$       Language Network Chinese translation New Expense

1,478$       Curvy Senses PPE: 300 Cloth masks New Expense

9,168$     Total Materials & Supplies 

TABLE 1
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At this time, staff is requesting a total supplemental budget appropriation of $96,930 which would 
allow the City to purchase specific items in demand now as well as to have a budget to quickly 
address needs as they develop. The total budget appropriation includes $66,930 for materials and 
supplies and $30,000 in personnel overtime expenses. There are funds available in the General 
Fund Reserves for this purpose. Furthermore, staff will continue informing the City Council 
regarding the procurement of materials, supplies, and personnel costs due to COVID-19 
emergency. 
 
This report requires no procurement review.  
 
LEGAL REVIEW 
 
The City Attorney’s Office has reviewed and approved as to form. 

Emergency Materials & Supplies
Anticipated 

Expense Procurement Item Description
25,000$          Personnel Protective Equipment Disinfectant, latex gloves, gowns, sanitary wipes

12,000$          Increased police vehicle cleaning Increase the frequency of sanitizing and vacuuming the 

interior of the police vehicles from twice a month to three 

times per week

11,930$          Deep sanitizing of contaminated 

workspace

In the event of virus contamination of an office space, a deep 

sanitizing cleaning is required

7,200$           Increased custodial services Increase the frequency of cleaning public counter surfaces 

and staff areas in all departments from twice a week to daily

5,500$           Chinese translation $500 per week assuming 2 translations a week - 11 weeks 

(April 22 - June 30th)

3,600$           A/V setup for City Council 

meetings

$600 per meeting for setup and additional costs - 6 CC 

meetings

1,000$           Emergency signage Signage to inform the community of operational changes and 

notifications

700$              Text communications via 

COVIDSMS

SMS texting platform developed by San Marino resident and 

college student - $350  per month (2 months)

66,930$        Total Materials & Supplies 

Personnel Overtime Expense
30,000$        COVID-19 Emergency Overtime 300 Overtime Hours of a Fire Captain for day-to-day EOC 

operations

96,930$        Total Budget Request

TABLE 2
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RECOMMENDATION 
 
Staff recommends a budget amendment to appropriate $66,930 from the General Fund Reserves 
to Account No. 101-08-4376-0000 (Materials & Supplies-COVID-19) to purchase emergency 
supplies for COVID-19 transmission mitigation and $30,000 from the General Fund Reserves to 
Account No. 103-34-4004-0019 (Overtime-COVID-19) for personnel costs.  If the City Council 
concurs with staff’s recommendation, an appropriate motion would be: 
 
“I move to appropriate $66,930 from the General Fund Reserves to Account No. 101-08-4376-
0000 (Materials & Supplies-COVID-19) to purchase emergency supplies for COVID-19 
transmission mitigation on an as-needed basis” and; 
 
“I move to appropriate $30,000 from the General Fund Reserves to Account No. 103-34-4004-
0019 (Overtime-COVID-19) for personnel costs.”  
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
1. None 
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